CANYONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

MEETING MINUTES
REGULAR SESSION 7:00 P.M.
MONDAY JUNE 21, 2021
REGULAR SESSION 
I. CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:
Mayor Young called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and all joined in the Pledge of Allegiance and prayer.
II.
ROLL CALL:

COUNCIL PRESENT:
 Mayor Young, Councilors Young, Mather, Johannessen, and Barton. 

COUNCIL ABSENT:   Councilor Coleman and Freeman.
STAFF PRESENT:
 Administrator/Recorder Evans and Finance Deputy Recorder Bennett. 
STAFF ABSENT:
 None.
III.
AGENDA REVIEW AND/OR ADDITIONS:
1. Approval of minutes for May 17, 2021.
Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Johannessen  seconded a motion to approve the minutes for May 17, 2021.  Mayor Young, Councilors Johannessen, Young, Mather and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.

IV.
COUNCIL BUSINESS:
1.  Library Window.
Carol Hildebrand, from the library, presented her request for a new replacement window that can be opened to let fresh air into the library.  It is her desire to make the library as safe as possible for patrons and volunteers during this time of Covid.  The window will be opened primarily when outside temperature is cool enough to keep the library at a comfortable temperature.  The air conditioner would be turned off during the time the window will be open.  The new window is a little smaller than the current window so some reframing will need to be done and the new frame will have to be painted the same color as all the other frames.
Councilor Johannessen moved, and Councilor  Young seconded a motion to approve the replacement of a new window in the Library.  Mayor Young, Councilors Johannessen, Young, Mather, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.

2.  Amendment to Engineer’s Contract for the Sewer Plant Upgrade. 
We are at the end of the construction contract for the sewer plant and have added several new items to the project outside of the contractor’s contract.  The engineers contract only included engineering and inspection services through the contractor’s construction.  The additional items added do not include any reimbursement for the engineering, inspections, procurement process and management provided by the project engineering.
Dyer Partnership is requesting to have the contract amended to cover the following additional costs:

Approved Change order 24 painting of the tanks and buildings

$  6,900.00

Approved Change order 22 data entry for master maintenance program
$13,200.00
Design, procurement, and construction observation of misc. items such
  as non-potable water pressure tank, side hill screen spray bars and day

  tank level indicators.  The side hill screen has consumed many hours 

  of everyone’s time.







$17,600.00






Total



$37,700.00

Councilor Barton moved, and Councilor Young  seconded a motion to approve amendment #2 to the Engineer’s contract for the sewer plant upgrade in the amount of $37,700.00 and authorize the Mayor to sign the contract.  Mayor Young, Councilors Johannessen, Young, Mather and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.

3.   Donation of County Land at the end of School Lane to the City of Canyonville.
School Lane is a 50’ wide platted dead-end street which is approximately 200’ in length located off of Byron Street.  At the end of School Lane there is a 30’ x 100’ strip of land that is owned by Douglas County and is directly adjacent to 631 School Lane.  The property owner of 631 School Lane, Ms. Jasper, fenced per property and included the additional 30’ strip in her yard.  The City has water meters that are located on the County parcel which is now gated off and locked.
Douglas County Property Officer, Tony Page, has informed the city staff that they may sell this land to Ms. Jasper.  Administrator Evans explained that the City needs access to the water meters and that there is probably an easement on the property.  Tony later called to inform Ms. Evans that they want to give the parcel to the City.  Administrator Evans advised Mr. Page that she needed to research this issue and still needs to know about an easement before giving him an answer.
Mayor Young, Councilors Young, Mather, Johannessen and Barton were all in agreement to table this issue until staff can do further research.
4.   Barb Wire Fences. 
 A chain link fence with barb wire at the top has been installed on the lot owned by B&C Antiques by the park.  When this issue was brought to the City’s attention research was done and to staffs’ amazement Section 1876.020 Fences, walls, and hedges © hazardous Fences says no fence, wall or hedge shall contain barbed wire, electrical current, charge of electricity, broken glass, or similar hazardous materials except under the following condition:
Then under conditions item (b) fencing it states:

Fencing – All Zones.  Barbed wire can be used in the fencing of all zones so long as such barbed wire is located not less than six feet above grade.
This statement means that barb wire fencing can be used in a residential or commercial zone.  Most places only allow barbe wire fences in industrial zones.  Does the Council really want anyone to put barb wire in any zone?  The Council needs to direct the Planning Commission to amend the ordinance to allow barb wire in only industrial areas or not at all within the city limits.
Councilor Johannessen moved, and Councilor Young seconded a motion to direct the Planning Commission to begin the process of amending the zoning ordinance to remove the allowance of barb wire fences within the city limits.  Mayor Young, Councilors Young, Mather, Johannessen and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
VI.
REPORTS:


1.    Sheriff’s Office Report.


None.
1.   Administrator’s Report.

Planning:  At the last Council meeting Gary McCoy asked Council to consider a temporary conditional use permit for his property located on Pine Street.  The subject property used to be a service station and he wanted a temporary permit to make it a car lot.  Mr. McCoy was right; the city does have a temporary use permit, but it is only for one year and applies to uses that are temporary by nature such as:
A. Storage of equipment during the building of roads, development, or logging operations.

B. Real Estate offices used for the sale of lots or housing in a subdivision.
C. Contractor’s job shed used in conjunction with the building of a structure, roads, etc.
D. Portable sawmills, rock crushers, asphalt batch plants.
E. Temporary housing, including manufactured homes.
F. Other uses of a similar temporary nature when approved by the Planning Commission.
None of these uses are for the location of a business they are for the accessory function of a business.

Staff has drawn up a letter to B & C Antiques regarding the vehicle wrecking yard/junk yard they have on their property across from the city park.  This business is in violation of municipal code chapter 8.20 which states:  All vehicle wrecking lots and junkyard of every name, nature, and description with the corporate limits of the city are prohibited.  It shall be unlawful and an offense for any person to violate this chapter, and any person who shall violate or who shall aid, abet, or assist in the violation of this chapter shall be subject to a fine.
Chapter 8.24.010 of the City of Canyonville code also addresses the storage of wrecked or abandoned vehicles.  It declares it is unlawful to park, store or leave any licensed or unlicensed motor vehicle of any kind for a period of 72 hours which is in a rusted, wrecked, junked, or partially dismantled or inoperative or abandoned condition, whether attended or not, upon any private property within the City, unless the same is completely enclosed within a building or unless it is in connection with a business enterprise properly operated in the appropriate business zone.
Utility Billing:  Two of the largest water/sewer users are two months behind on their bills.  After speaking to one user, they are attempting to get money from the Rescue Act to pay their bill.  The other one has given us no indication what is going on with their payments.
There is a letter in the packet that the City received from Cale Morgan regarding his water/sewer bill.  He is disputing his final bill.  At the time Mr. Morgan applied for services he claimed he was the property owner, so he did not pay a deposit.  Now he says the real owner is responsible for the final bill which he is refusing to pay.

VII.
ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Planning Commission Meeting - Wednesday, July 7, 2021

Council Meeting –Monday July 19, 2021.
VIII.
ADJOURNMENT:

Mayor Young adjourned the meeting at 7:35 p.m.

ATTEST:




















Jake Young, Mayor
Janelle Evans, City Administrator/Recorder
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